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February 27, 2020

GBOS/LUC Joint Meeting
Minutes Final
6:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

Call to Order 6:03 p.m.  Mike Edgington, Co-Chair

GBOS Attending are:  Mike Edgington (ME), Eryn Boone (EB), Christina Hendrickson (CH), James Glover (JG)
Jerry Fox is excused. CH left at 7:30PM.
LUC executive committee attending are: Mary Thomas, Kevin McDermott, Brian Burnett

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.
Agenda Revisions and Approval
February 27, 2020 GBOS/LUC Joint Meeting Agenda Approved 


CH/EB
4-0


Announcements:

· Public is encouraged to ask questions and provide comment.  Please raise your hand, and wait to be acknowledged. Please take side conversations to the Foyer. 
· Anchorage Municipal Election is in April.  Mail in ballot will arrive in late March.  

GVSA items on the ballot are: 

GBOS seats D and E.  Seeking write in candidates to file.

Bond package for a new community building to replace the fire hall/garage and Little Bears, to be repaid by Girdwood property taxpayers @ $100/$400,000 of assessed home value.

Group establishes that this is a Special Meeting of the GBOS and of the LUC.  Both groups may enter motions and vote.  Purpose of this meeting is to seek consensus in order to provide a letter from GBOS to send to the platting board regarding the variance request. 

Agenda:

1. Agenda Item LUC 1909-05: LUC recommendation for Letter of Objection to Gunnysack Mine Road Multi-family Housing Project  variance to allow for Sproat Rd. not to be upgraded to Collector Street Standard in order to develop the property

LUC voted to recommend a Letter of Objection at their regular meeting on Feb 10 by a vote of 14 in favor, 0 opposed and 3 abstaining.  

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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GBOS voted to write the Letter of Objection failed by a vote of 2-3.  GBOS members explain that while LUC members are to vote in their own best personal interest, the responsibility as elected officials is broader, and includes consideration of the impact to the rest of the community.  Objecting to the variance to Collector Street Standard sets precedent to require standards determined in T21C9 that the community does not want.   GBOS did not agree with LUC determination for a Letter of Objection because:

1) Collector Road standards are not what the community wants
2) It is an argument made in bad faith
The concerns are:
Developer has not provided a clear plan for development of the property.

Questions about density were expressly avoided at the Girdwood public meetings that occurred in the fall.
By avoiding the discussion of density, the developer did not provide information for the community to make an informed decision on what the proper level of road improvement would be. The developer must be transparent and provide an overall plan for the development.  


Developer has not re-engaged the community. 
Developer moved forward with Platting Board although their effort to gain community support was unsuccessful in the fall.  Developer has been advised of and invited to attend the LUC and GBOS meetings in January and February but has not attended.  Lack of engagement with the community gives no confidence that the developer will address the neighbors’ concerns as this project moves forward.
Conclusion:

Lack of transparency and lack of engagement in Girdwood’s process while continuing with MOA process at Platting Board anger the community.  Developer and Dowl Engineers are experienced and professional.  The lack of transparency and refusal to engage appears shady and underhanded.  
Concern about granting the variance request is based on the lack of assurance that improvements determined by platting and developer will be adequate. Girdwood is currently dealing with residential parking issues in other neighborhoods and LUC does not want to create a new location with parking and driving issues. There may be options to road development that would benefit all the neighborhood instead of applying a street standard for 100’ of site frontage as required by code.
The cost to the developer to develop the 100’ of frontage to Collector Street Standard could be calculated and those funds spread to incorporate more limited development of the loop including Monarch/Gunnysack/Sproat, which would be a benefit to all of the neighborhood.  However, upon granting variance to AMC 21.09.070F, the neighborhood loses this leverage.
LUC amends their motion from Feb 2020 LUC Regular meeting:
Motion:

The Land Use Committee (LUC) is concerned about the requirements of AMC 21.09.070F (collector street standards) for this 100’ property frontage on Sproat Road, however LUC finds the proposal included in the platting board packet is not sufficient to address the community’s concerns.  

Therefore, the LUC moves to recommend a GBOS Letter of Objection to Variance Request for relief from the requirements to AMC 21.09.070F.3 (collector street standards) to Gunnysack Mine Road Multi-family Housing Project  variance to allow for Sproat Rd. not to be upgraded to Collector Street Standard in order to develop the property
because:

· The developer’s plans have not been made clear to the community

· Road improvements and site development plans are interrelated

LUC further recommends that a transparent discussion and engagement between the developer and the community in order to establish acceptable variance to AMC 21.09.070F.3 take place before such variance request should be considered.

Motion by: Kevin McDermott/2nd by Lee Ellis

17 in favor, 0 opposed, 5 abstain

Motion carries

GBOS Motion:
The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to write a Letter of Objection to Variance Request for relief from the requirements to AMC 21.09.070F.3 (collector street standards) to Gunnysack Mine Road Multi-family Housing Project  variance to allow for Sproat Rd. not to be upgraded to Collector Street Standard in order to develop the property, based on the following:
· The developer’s plans have not been made clear to the community

· Road improvements and site development plans are interrelated

GBOS and LUC further recommends that a transparent discussion and engagement between the developer and the community in order to establish acceptable variance to AMC 21.09.070F.3 take place before such variance request should be considered.

Motion by Eryn Boone, 2nd by James Glover
3 in favor, 0 opposed, 0 abstaining

Motion carries

Group has made great progress working together on a mutually agreeable conclusion to send to the platting board.
Julie Jonas recommends that the letter of objection also include a summary to document this process from LUC meetings in the fall, January and February, and this joint meeting. 
Public Comment:
Patty Wilbanks, 755 Alyeska Highway.  She and her husband are initiating process to subdivide their four plex from the back of the property, where they plan to build a single family home.  Pre-plat has been approved, now working through the process and will attend LUC and GBOS in March as new business and will return when the packet has moved through the MOA process and returns to Girdwood for hearing and vote.

Action Item Updates as assigned:
Mike Edgington to write the letter of objection. 

Request for Executive Session:

Other:
Adjourn 8:05PM
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